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FINE FURNITURE & 
BESPOKE JOINERYRICHARD A MASLEN

A SELECTION OF INDIVIDUAL OFFICE SUITES

Available to rent on simple flexible tenancy agreements. 
Approached by an attractive private drive, the Hever Business 
Centre is a distinctive and handsome detached building providing 
office suites with plenty of private parking.
Formerly Hever Station, the centre now offers bright 
workspaces with architectural features typical of the Victorian 
railway era.

THE HEVER BUSINESS CENTRE
• All inclusive monthly rent
• Fast broadband availability
• Plenty of private parking
• Suites for 1 – 6 persons 
• Security alarm
• London Bridge (direct) 

42mins
• Flexible tenancies 
• Conference/meeting room
• No VAT

TO FIND OUT MORE:

Please contact  
David Robinson 
01959 563800 
hever@karrison.co.uk

K A R R I S O N
P R O P E R T Y
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Thank you all for renewing your 
subscriptions in 2019. As well as 
running all the production side of The 
Link so well (with the indefatigable help 
of Phil Lotter of Newgraphic), Bridget 
has done such a good job collecting in 
subscriptions and advertising fees that 
we are able to keep the subscription at 
£5 for the forthcoming year. She asks 
me to remind you that your 2020 sub is 
now due, unless you pay by standing 
order or joined the list more recently 
and pay later in the year. If in doubt 
please call her or email (for details see 
page 21). She will also email anyone 
who prefers not to have a paper copy, 
the electronic version which also goes 
on the hever.org website. 

I am sure you will enjoy reading about 
Fedora, our pet of the month. Anyone 
like to offer theirs for February? And 
finally, put 8 May in your diaries 
because the Castle will be opening 
its doors for a village VE Day 
celebration.....

Best wishes
Joanna Wade

Thank you …. thank you …. Thank 
you. How can I thank you all enough – 
for your friendship and support these 
last three years; for the wonderful 
farewell service held at St Peter’s 
Hever in which all three parishes had 
a hand; for the scrumptious food and 
wine at the party afterwards, and 
particularly for your very generous gift, 
that will speed us on our way to the 
Antipodes next year. 

I have felt very blessed to have had 
the opportunity to be your Priest-in-
Charge, and to serve alongside so 
many talented and faithful people. So 
many of you squeezed into church 
for the farewell service – leaving room 
for just a few visitors. I am delighted 
to announce that the two charities 
I nominated to share the collection 
will benefit by some £345 each. One 
is CenterPoint in memory of Cecil 
Paynter, and the other is the Diocesan 
Poverty and Hope Appeal, which 
amongst other things, funds work 
locally at Bore Place. Thank you also 
for the many letters, cards, gifts and 
flowers. So far, I have succeeded in 
sending some thank you emails, but 
don’t give up hope, the Izod computer 
will still be running - way into 2020.

When I wrote to wish you a Happy 
New Year last year, I reflected that 
each new year represents a new 
chapter in a book, a chapter that has 
yet to be written. That seems to me 
to as true as ever; for you, my friends 
in the Benefice, as well as for me a 
brand new chapter awaits and who 
knows what God has in store for each 
us and our friends and families. As 
the prophet Isaiah foresaw “those 
who hope in the Lord will renew their 
strength. They will soar on wings like 
eagles; they will run and not grow 
weary, they will walk and not be faint.” 
What a wonderful promise for the 
future!

God bless
Wendy

Welcome to the January edition 
and Happy New year to you all from the Link team
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The 2019/20 film season begins in 
November at the usual venue, Hever 
Castle Golf Club. Please note that the 
dates don’t follow the usual pattern of 
the second Friday in the month. Our 
films will be:

Friday 10 January
The Wife 
Glenn Close won a Golden Globe 
for her role as a supportive wife who 
begins to question her life choices 
when she travels to Stockholm with her 
narcissistic husband (Jonathan Pryce) 
who is about to receive the Nobel prize 
for literature. 

Friday 7 February 
Letter to Brezhnev 
This is an excellent romantic comedy 
about two Liverpool girls in the late 
eighties who fall for two Russian sailors 
and try to contact them after they 
disappear back into the Soviet Union. 

Friday 6 March
Finding your feet
When “Lady” Sandra Abbott discovers 

that her husband of 40 years is having 
an affair with her best friend, she seeks 
refuge in London with her estranged, 
older sister Bif. The two could not 
be more different – Sandra is a fish 
out of water next to her outspoken, 
serial dating, free-spirited sibling. But 
different is just what Sandra needs at 
the moment, and she reluctantly lets Bif 
drag her along to a community dance 
class, where she starts finding her feet.  
Imelda Staunton, Timothy Spall and 
Joanna Lumley star. 

The films (all less than two hours long) 
start at 8pm and doors open at 7pm for 
the pre-show meal and bar – with ice 
cream and popcorn in the interval.
Tickets are a suggested donation of £3 
for the film or £12 to include the meal. 

You can book with Bridget Harris on 
01732 700986 or bcharris@btinternet.
com or buy tickets at the door. However 
please pre-book your meal by the 
Wednesday morning before the show if 
you would like to eat.

village screen film club

Pet of the month..... Fedora
This is our 14 year old alpaca Fedora in the snow. He lives 
with us in Hever with his friends Punto and Manfred. He 
was named by our son James after a pc operating system 
“Linux Fedora” as he liked the name. He wanted alpacas 
for his 21st and we got him Fedora, Punto and Chico. 
Sadly Chico died and our new one, Manfred, came from 
a children’s farm and is crazy! Fedora hurt his back a few 
years ago so doesn’t run but the sheep still line up behind 
him and his colleagues when there are dogs about as they 
are fierce and determined security guards. All the alpacas 
are now well into their teens but still enjoying life! 

Jill Tisdall
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NEW YEAR, NEW YOU! 
Awaken your zen… Retreat Day 

Take time for yourself in the New Year with our peaceful and rejuvenating retreat day on Saturday 1st 
February.  The day is inspired by Japanese Zen Buddhism which focuses on meditation, mindfulness and 

appreciating the beauty of nature and everyday life.  Enjoy Japanese-inspired practises such as Forest 
Bathing, Toyohari acupuncture, as well as Wild Yoga and health and wellness advice.  Lunch will be locally 

sourced with a Japanese twist. 
Please see the website for more details - https://www.chiddingstonecastle.org.uk/whats-on/ 

 
YEAR OF JAPAN 

AT CHIDDINGSTONE CASTLE 
In celebration of the Tokyo Olympics and Paralympics, and the UK-Japan Season of Culture, 2020 will be 

the ‘Year of Japan’ at Chiddingstone Castle. Visitors will be able to learn more about the Castle’s 
fascinating Japanese collection and explore Japanese culture through a series of events, activities, and 

themed days.  On the 16th August we will be holding a Japan Festival Day with music and dance 
performances, martial arts demonstrations and traditional practises throughout the day. 

The full programme of the year will be released shortly on our website.   
We hope you will join us in celebrating all things Japanese this year! 

よろしくお願いします 
 

CHIDDINGSTONE CASTLE LITERARY FESTIVAL 
What's On? Who's there? 

This year’s best ever Literary Festival has an amazing line-up so far of authors and workshops for adults 
and children, theatre performances and so much more.  Don't miss Michael Morpurgo of War Horse fame, 

Pippi Longstocking and The Tiger Who Came to Tea events. For adults come and meet Alexandra 
Shulman, Tom Holland, Charles Moore, Maggie O’Farrell, Peter James, Neil MacGregor and Andrew 

Roberts. Workshops include still life classes, illustration, creative writing, poetry, memoir writing and clay 
modelling with Aardman Animations and film animation with Press Play films. 

When is it?  
Thursday 7th May to Sunday 10 May, with our Schools Day on Thursday 7th, our fun Family Day falls on 
the 75th anniversary of VE Day on Friday 8th and our Adult Days on Saturday 9th and Sunday 10th May.  

How do you get early bird news and booking priority?  
Pre-register for the 2020 Literary Festival programme updates and priority booking by visiting the website 
https://www.chiddingstonecastle.org.uk/literary_festival/ where you can also buy gift vouchers and join our 

Friends of the Festival scheme. 
 

Discover a unique and fascinating country house that’s right on your doorstep 
Exhibition of local history | Accredited Museum collections | Tudor origins 

Victorian rooms | 35 beautiful acres & fishing lake | Tea Room | Gift & Antique Shop 
Year round availability for weddings, parties, corporate events, groups & school visits 

 

Open 29th March to 28th October, Sundays to Wednesdays and 
 Bank Holidays (excluding Good Friday) 11am – 5pm, last entry 4.15pm  

For more information about our forthcoming events please visit our website 
www.chiddingstonecastle.org.uk 

 

Chiddingstone, Kent TN8 7AD    -    01892 870347    -    hello@chiddingstonecastle.org.uk 
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memories

Brenda Hillman’s memories of 
teaching at Hever School in the 
1950s

In September 1950, Grace Goble and 
I began our days at Hever. It was her 
first headship and my first teaching 
post. We were the only full time 
teachers although we did have an 
art teacher visiting for an afternoon 
a week which allowed Miss Goble 
to do some paperwork. We followed 
Miss Brown and Miss Gardiner who 
moved from Mark Beech when that 
school closed on St Swithins Day 
1945. 

The building was T shaped, the 
junior classroom faced the road 
and the infant room and hall was 
at the back. There was a wood and 
glass screen between the two which 
could be drawn back to give a large 
room for special occasions like the 
Christmas party. In each angle of the 
T was a cloakroom, one entrance 
labelled Boys and the other Girls. 
To the rear was a small kitchen and 
the rather basic lavatories were in 
the playground which was divided 
so that boys and girls could play 
separately. There were coke fires 

in the classrooms but there was no 
heating in the cloakrooms or the 
kitchen.

The old air raid shelter stood unused 
and it was wonderful to see the 
lovely library it had become when I 
visited the school a few years ago.

We had only two classes with roughly 
60 children in all, so the third room 
served as a hall for meals, indoor p.e. 
and a place to listen to the BBC radio 
music and movement programmes. 
Equipment was fairly basic as 
wartime shortages were still being 
felt. I taught the 5 – 7 year olds and 
Miss Goble had the older children.

School milk came in a small churn 
from the castle dairy and our first job 
was to pour the children’s milk into 
mugs on a table in the corner of the 
hall and cover them with a clean tea 
towel. School meals came in heated 
containers from the school kitchen in 
Edenbridge. Mrs Staplehurst came in 
to help serve them and to wash up.

Amos Boakes ,who lived in Brooke 
Cottage, was the caretaker. He called 
Miss Goble “that guvness” and me 
“that young guvness”. He lit the coke 
fires in the morning in the winter and 
came to clean in the evening.

To begin with Miss Goble and I 
arrived on our cycles, she from 
her rooms at Brocas and me from 
the bottom of Marlpit Hill. Later I 
discovered that the school coach 
which collected the schoolchildren 
was garaged in Swan Lane so the 
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driver would pick me up en route. 
This was a great help, especially 
when it was raining or snowing and 
I think that he was glad to have 
another adult on the coach.

He picked up children from various 
points up Stick Hill and went on 
to Cowden, then on to Horseshoe 
Green and Mark Beech and down 
Uckfield Lane, picking up children of 
all ages en route. The under elevens 
got off at the school and the rest 
went on to Edenbridge Secondary 
School.

Apart from the children on the bus 
pupils came mainly from farms, 
castle families or Hever Warren.
The children at the Warren were in 
care for various reasons so their 
home lives were vastly different from 
the locals so it made for quite a 
challenge to meet the needs of all.

On Monday mornings there was 
dinner money to collect and National 
Savings Stamps sold. Many children 
would bring sixpence a week to buy 
a stamp which could be converted to 
a savings certificate at the post office 
when they had 30.

The Rector came in to take assembly 
at least once a week after which he 
would spend time with each class. 
He used to tell them jokes and funny 
stories which must have been very 
welcome light relief for the children 
before they had to get back to the 
three Rs. 

In the summer parents and children 
were invited to sports day and tea 
in the rectory garden. At Christmas 
time there was a party at the school. 
The food for this came from the 
baker in Penshurst and the children 
enjoyed every scrap as there was still 
rationing on some items.

In spite of the shortages and 
challenges I was very happy at 
Hever and when I met up with my 
fellow students at college reunions 
I realised how lucky I was but I 
thought that the time for a move was 
coming. My brother had been in the 
navy for a few years and had seen 
foreign parts. 

Travel was not easy in those days 
and I knew that the army and the 
navy had schools in all sorts of 
interesting places so I thought that 
a complete change would be the 
answer so I applied and off I went. 
Although I had dreams of being sent 
to Malta or Ceylon I was offered a 
posting to Germany where I ended 
up teaching at a school at RAF 
Bruggen on the German/ Dutch 
border with many happy memories of 
my four years at Hever.
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We would like to say a big ‘THANK 
YOU’ to everyone who made the 
Hever Christmas Fair a success 
this year. 

Our sponsors Hever Castle & 
Gardens and Hever Health & 
Wellness Club as well as everybody 
who came to visit us, bought 
presents, helped on the day, followed 
us on social media, everybody was 
brilliant and we couldn’t have done it 
without you. 

We managed to raise in excess 
of £6,200 for our local school and 
church and we are really happy with 
the result. Thank you very much for 
all your support.

This is also the first year without 
the late Cynthia Mead, one of the 
founders of the Hever Christmas Fair, 
23 years ago. We are really grateful 
to this special lady and for all that 
she did and she was missed this 
year.

Ana Roxburgh
 on behalf of the Fair Committee

The Coco jumble sale

I would like to thank all of the lovely 
people involved in making the 
Jumble Sale such a success on 30 
November. All of those who donated 
both items and money, who helped 
me set up the hall and sell so much 
stuff, who advertised the event and 
the customers who came from far 
and wide to buy our jumble.

Coco was present all through the 
event and really enjoyed being the 
star and showing off her new leg. 
We actually raised £520 for the last 
operation which has meant we do 
not need to ask for any help from 
Last Chance. So Thank You All.

In fact it was such a success I hope 
to hold about three a year to raise 
money for good charities, help 
promote recycling and get more 
funds for the village hall.

Susanne Smith

a big thank you
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The church was full of family and 
friends for Pat’s funeral in November 
at St Peter’s. Her nephew Rory paid 
tribute:

“Pat as she is known to many is Aunt 
Pat to her eight nephews and nieces, 
15 great nephews and nieces, four (and 
soon to be more), great, great nephews 
and nieces. 
 
Born in 1928 Aunt Pat was the third of 
three girls, Betty, Anne and Pat who 
lived a comfortable but somewhat 
isolated life in County Cork. She was 
home schooled by her mother and 
raised by maids. Through childhood 
and adolescence the girls were 
together singing, dancing, schooling, 
playing tennis (the family game). Their 
bond was deep.
 
However, Aunt Pat had the courage in 
1952 to leave Ireland and go alone to 
London. Her father had died and she 
knew if she wanted an independent 
life she had to leave traditional Ireland 
including the Cork Opera and her 
dream to be a professional singer. 
 
All her life she was self sufficient with 
a resilience inherited from her prisoner 
of war father. In London she found a 
bedsit and job as a secretary. Aunt Pat 
made regular trips to see her family and 
whatever the journey she arrived with 
open arms, a big smile, eager to talk 
and advise. In the 1960s she got a car 
and her dogs, Nicky and later Rusty 
accompanied her. Before Facebook, 
Aunt Pat was our Facebook page,  

 
 

a fount of information on the latest 
family developments wherever in the 
world we were.”

 Lord Astor also spoke:
“In preparing my family’s recollections 
of the greatly loved Pat Humphreys, I 
spent much of my time laughing. Pat 
loved to laugh, and made all those 
around her laugh too.
 
Pat adored Hever and her job. She was 
employed as secretary to my father 
in the summer of 1963. She worked 
happily for my family for 20 years, and 
afterwards for the Guthries, and was 
involved in every aspect of running 
and maintaining the castle and estate. 
Pat organised most of the functions, 
one of the highlights being the 
Christmas party. And who can forget 
the wonderful Christmas tree in the hall 
which she helped my mother decorate?
 
She was also the best person to have 
on hand in an emergency, which was 
put to the test after the flood of 1968. It 
was a terrifying time for all concerned, 
with the frantic rescuing of people 
and valuables. But she kept calm and 
organised throughout, as well as lifting 
everyone’s spirits. Pat loved the Hever 
shoot, a great dog lover, she picked up 
with a yellow Labrador, called Copper, 
once or twice standing next to the 
Queen with her dog. 

When Hever played host to Richard 
Burton for the filming of Anne of 1,000 
Days I remember her telling me, with 
a twinkle in her eye, that word got out 

tributes to Pat Humphreys
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that Elizabeth Taylor was sunbathing 
topless and some of the estate men 
surreptitiously sloped off to have a 
peep! She also told of the lunch in the 
Tudor Suite with Princess Grace and 
the Monaco Gardening Club.

I particularly remember enjoying her 
wonderful chortle when recalling the 
day a delivery van got lost and ended 
up driving over a newly seeded lawn 
in front of my father - very angry - 
with two large dogs and, having been 
cutting down trees, an axe in his hand. 
The terrified driver left in a flurry of 
wheel spins.

Not only was Pat the doyenne of the 
estate office, she also did so much for 
Hever village. She was a Governor of 
Hever School and started the Hever 
Bullen Women’s Institute evenings. She 
was also a pretty formidable member of 

the church choir. Everyone knew when 
she was there, singing in full voice! 

Pat represented the staff at the funeral 
of my father in Scotland. In her typically 
loyal and caring way, she wrote an 
account of it, and sent a copy to 
everyone she knew would want to 
have a first-hand report. And today, we 
attend her farewell with great love and 
gratitude.
 
A neighbour writes: 
“Coming into the community 30 years 
or so ago we knew no one. We were 
fortunate in being introduced to people 
who became dear and close friends, 
who helped us to integrate into the life 
of these small villages. Pat Humphreys 
was one of those rare people, with a 
full and busy life, who nevertheless 
committed herself to the service of 
others. Always on the lookout for 
newcomers she would issue invitations 
to lunch or dinner and offer whatever 
help she could to help them with their 
new life here. Thank you Pat I will 
always be grateful for your input in my 
life and all the love and laughter we 
shared along the way.”

Rory concludes:  
“Aunt Pat would want to thank the 
many friends who have been such a 
support to her over the course of her 
long life. To thank you for being here 
with her today. If I could phone her 
again today “Hallo Aunt Pat how are 
you?” She would answer as she always 
did “Oh Rory, I am very lucky, I have 
everything I need.”
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After all the merriment of Christmas, 
we in the HRA are turning our minds 
to more serious matters.

We hope HRA members can join us 
on Wednesday January 8th at 7pm 
in Hever Village Hall for a talk by 
Stephen Whitehead, Senior Planning 
Enforcement Officer from Sevenoaks 
District Council. Stephen is a highly 
experienced officer. He recently 
joined SDC Planning and has made 
significant inroads into a backlog of 
enforcement cases. He is preparing 
a paper for a local MP on ‘Six ways 
that Planning Laws need to change’ 
i.e. how planning rules can be 
improved to remove frustrations and 
inconsistencies. He will talk about 
this along with day-to-day planning 
and enforcement matters.

If you are at all interested in planning 
we recommend this event.  If you’re 
not already a member, and are 
interested in attending, we will have 
subscription forms available on the 
night so you can subscribe, or please 
email hra@hever.org or call Laura on 
01732 864 257 to subscribe.
 
We welcome new members and 
would also love to hear from you if 
you are interested in getting more 
involved. 

For those of you who don’t know 
much about HRA, our aims are to 
preserve, protect and if possible, 
improve the local environment along 
with promoting the wellbeing of the 
community. More information can be 
found at www.hever.org/hra.

Hever Residents Association- the year ahead
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Council Tax is a big bill these days 
and although the District Council’s 
element is only about ten percent 
of it – or £215 for the average 
household – that’s still large enough 
to be felt in the pocket before adding 
the County Council, Police & Crime 
Commissioner, Parish Council and 
Fire & Rescue Service’s demands 
into the mix.

Besides the Sevenoaks District 
continuing to stand out as the only 
part of Kent in which rubbish and 
recycling collections still take place 
every week, you wouldn’t be alone if 
you were to struggle to call to mind 
what else you see for that money. 
In March, writing about the District 
Council’s budget, I touched briefly on 
some of the other areas for which the 
authority has responsibility. But you 
would be forgiven were they not front 
of your mind. So over the course 
of the coming year I will take the 
opportunity to highlight a few more. 

Whilst perhaps a few weeks late, 
I think it’s worth reflecting on the 
role the District Council plays in the 
democratic process. Last month, up 
and down the country, thousands of 
council staff helped people register 
to vote in the General Election, 
processed nominations, printed 
poll cards, issued postal votes, and 
manned polling stations. Then, on 
Thursday 12th December, tens of 
millions of voters like you, me, our 
friends and our neighbours made the 
journey in the dry, rain or – further 

north – snow to their polling station. 
In the confines of those little booths, 
be they in a pub or portacabin, castle 
or caravan, school or village hall, we 
placed a simple cross beside the 
name of a fellow citizen who was, 
it is probably safe to say, complete 
with imperfections of their own. 
Throughout that night and into the 
morning thousands more counted 
each vote, one by one, to establish 
the outcome.

There is something incredibly special 
that for whatever reason, with 
whatever reservations we may feel, 
and with whatever vision in mind, 
we enjoy in this country a system in 
which every citizen has a vote which 
allows them to say who they would 
like to see represent them and their 
interests. As flawed as some argue it 
to be, it is all the more precious when 
one considers how many people in 
the world are not afforded this most 
basic of rights.

At around a fiver a head, democracy 
has a financial cost. But I would 
contend it’s actually priceless.

The result of an election may not be 
in a District Councillor’s gift, however, 
if there is ever something with which I 
might be able to help, then please do 
get in touch.

Matthew Dickins
District Councillor for Cowden & Hever

Sevenoaks District Council, 
Argyle Road, Sevenoaks, Kent, 

TN13 1HG
e. cllr.dickins@sevenoaks.gov.uk

m. 07910 328 110

Sevenoaks council news
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Gemma Horne 
Osteopath and Clinic Director 
Hever Health

I graduated in 2010 after a four-year 
degree at the European School of 
Osteopathy in Maidstone. Life as an 
Osteopath is never boring! I never know 
what the person walking through the 
door is likely to bring and it’s rewarding 
to see how much Osteopathy can 
help them, whether it’s returning to 
sport from an injury or recovering from 
persistent low back pain. I have a 
special interest in treating 
children and babies who 
can really benefit from 
the gentle approach that 
Osteopaths can provide. 

Since graduating, I have 
worked in various clinics in 
Kent and Surrey, but have 
spent most of my time 
working from Ingledale 
Therapy Centre in Oxted. 
In April 2019, alongside 
my business partners 
Paul Moody (Osteopath) 
and Chris Green (Physiotherapist), 
we opened Hever Health, a new 
multidisciplinary clinic based from 
within Hever Castle Golf Club. Paul, 
Chris and I have worked together for 
between 10 and 15 years in Oxted and 
have a great understanding of what 
is needed to build a great team. In 
November, Paul and Chris passed their 
exams in bodyswing connection and 
will team up with the golf professionals 
identifying the muscle and joint 
capabilities of golfers. 

Currently, Hever Health also has a 
Reflexologist, Nutritionist and Massage 
therapists, providing us with a great 
onsite referral pathway. We also 
have Facials and Beauty treatments 
available. As well as five treatment 
rooms, we have a beautiful studio 
space for our regular classes such as 
Pilates group and 1:1 Reformer classes, 
Yoga and Paracise™. In January we 
will also be introducing Legs, Bums 
and Tums and an exciting new Pulseroll 
class which will be great for those 
who need to stretch more regularly! 

All of these facilities are 
open to anyone. Many 
of the treatments can 
be booked online and 
the studio classes have 
drop in or block booking 
options. There is no need 
to be a member of the 
studio, castle, golf club or 
wellbeing centre to enjoy 
what is on offer. 

Please do have a look 
at our website to find 
out more about what we 

have to offer. If you would like to see 
the facilities then get in touch and I 
am happy to show you around. I am 
really enjoying meeting and treating 
lots of local people and hope that over 
the next few years I get to meet many 
more. My job not only allows me to 
help people but it allows me to meet 
people from all walks of life and for this 
I feel very lucky! 

www.heverhealth.com
gemma@heverhealth.com

what I do
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Merry Christmas from Four Elms 
Primary School!
December is always met with 
excitement by all the children as we 
count down to Christmas. We are 
holding lots of Christmas events 
to get the children, teachers and 
parents, feeling festive and ready for 
their celebrations. 
 
First up was the annual whole 
school trip to the panto to see 
Aladdin in Sevenoaks, which the PTA 
generously helped to fund. This was 
followed by our candle lit Christingle 
service in which all the children, 
from the youngest to the oldest, sing 
carols, light their Christingle oranges 
and celebrate the story of Christmas.

A popular December event is the 
Mums’ and Dads’ gift stall. This is an 
exciting occasion for the children to 
be able to choose and wrap a special 
gift themselves ready to surprise their 
loved ones on Christmas Day (if they 
can keep it a secret that long!).

The PTA have also been busy 
organising our school Christmas 
fete, including a visit from Father 
Christmas, a raffle and silent auction, 
as well as a party for all the children 
on the last day of term. 
 
Christmas carols and… aliens…?
Key Stage 1 have been practising 
hard for their Nativity, which we 

hear will contain spaceships and 
aliens. We can’t wait to see what the 
children will perform for us!
Key Stage 2 have been tuning their 
voices for their Christmas carol 
concert and will be performing a 
mixture of traditional carols and top 
Christmas hits accompanied by a live 
band.

Sporting news
We leave you with news of our 
Cross Country team’s superlative 
performance in the Kent Junior Cross 
Country Championships. There 
were some incredible scenes at our 
biggest race of the year, which is 
open to every primary school in Kent 
and includes 90 schools and over a 
thousand children. 

Our small school once again 
punched above its weight against 
the big guns. For the first time ever in 
this countywide race, we took home 
some medals! Four Elms placed 3rd 
overall in the year 5 girls’ race! As a 
result, two of our year 5 girls qualify 
for regional heats based on their 3rd 
and 10th position finishes. This is an 
astounding achievement given the 
scale of the race. 

Well done to all who took part: 
everyone did brilliantly, running, 
supporting, cheering and clapping, 
because we know (as per the club’s 
motto) “teamwork makes the dream 
work”.

Nicole Holt

schooltime

news from Four Elms
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It has been a busy run up to the end 
of term with our Hever Christingle 
Service, Christmas Bazaar, Christmas 
Jumper Day, Christmas Lunch, 
Pantomime visits, Nativities, Carols 
around the tree and Christmas 
Church Services.

Y4 also started their exciting 
journey on The Polar Express. They 
immersed themselves in the story, 
as well as watching clips from the 
film in order to produce a range of 
written work. These have included 
describing emotions in their own 
opening to the story and using 
figurative language to recreate the 
‘delicious’ hot chocolate scene. 
Furthermore, they have used their 
reading skills to interpret character 
thoughts and emotions. As an art 
project, they have chosen their 
favourite scene from the book, 
creating their own illustrations, which 
they have carefully painted using fine 
paintbrushes.

In Maths, children have started 
their perimeter unit. They enjoyed 
creating their own rectangles from 
only four squares, investigating the 
shortest and longest perimeter they 
could make. This week, they have 
calculated perimeters of a range of 
shapes, some children even creating 
their own formula! The highlight 
of the past two weeks has to be 
the reintroduction to Times Table 
Rockstars. The children are extremely 
enthusiastic and are making great 
progress towards their future status 
as a ‘Rock Hero.’

KS2 enjoyed a very colourful 
production of Oscar Wilde’s “ The 
Canterville Ghost” at London’s 
Unicorn Theatre this week. A 
headless ghost with clanking chains 
in need of oiling, some fiery twins, 
a doom merchant of a housekeeper 
and wonderful sound and lighting 
effects, made for a memorable 
dramatic experience!

The children prepared for the show 
in their drama lessons, exploring the 
Victorian setting and events leading 
up to the arrival of the American 
Otis family to haunted Canterville 
Chase. The situation of the servant 
characters was explored through 
lively group improvisation. The 
children shared their performances 
of earnest cooks, snooty butlers 
and exhausted gardeners amongst 
others!

There were plenty of school-friendly 
visitor attractions around the Unicorn 
Theatre. Following our exciting train 
journey, the children made a splash 
in the fountains beside the River 
Thames, lunched in The Unicorn 
Café, took in the impressive view 
of the iconic Tower of London and 
Tower Bridge and finally explored 
the annual river Christmas markets. 
Children enjoyed looking at the 
homemade gifts, delicious food from 
German-style chalets and amazing 
views of HMS Belfast, where she 
is now permanently moored as a 
museum ship, on the River Thames.

Joanna Stratton
Headteacher

news from Hever
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 to add your company email the Editors. 
Just £25 per annum

Agricultural Engineers
Leppards  plant and machinery hire and more  01342 850888
Art
The Topfoto Gallery  photo gallery, family albums, framing  01732 863 939
Bookkeeping
David James  accountancy services  01892 871 139
Southworth & Co  accounting services and software  01732 700 670
Building & Design Services
Albourne roofing  slating, tiling, flat roofing, repairs  01732 700 353
Causeway Joinery bespoke joinery for the public and trade 01342 850170
Clare Elizabeth  painting and decorating  0777 5328781
G Moss  joiner & builder  07778 440 644
Jem Pickard  painting and decorating 07850 371558 or 01732 863062
M & M Walker  painting & decorating, plumbing, heating  07774 218 684
Richard A Maslen    Fine furniture and bespoke joinery      07930 341 415
W Smithers & Sons  listed building, conversions, extensions, 01342 850 559
Crafts
Woodlea Craft & Design  presents,pottery,lamps,baskets,jewellery  01732 700 279
Cleaning
Housecleans  cleaning, ironing  01959 532 223
Zero Dry Time  d ry carpet & upholstery cleaners  01732 387 046
Commercial Property
Hever Business Centre Office Suites - Karrison Property  01959 563800 
Dog grooming and walking
Yappy Days  dog walking and pet sitting – Katie  07768 614577
Wash n blow, dogs to go – dog grooming - Chris:  01892 740170/07736 484184
Education
Markbeech Nursery  for children 2-5 years  01342 850403
Chiddingstone Nursery
School  for children 2-5 years  01892 871315
Equestrian  
Four Elms Farm Livery   07771 634995
Fitness 
Toni’s Pilates  Personal training, pilates classes  01892 711 197
Hever Castle Golf Club  golf course  01732 701017 
Chiddingstones’ Tennis Club  07771 912 108 
Falconhurst Cricket Club  cricket and training sessions  07771 892762
balancelotts  yoga classes  07950 614904 or 07730 038747

business directory



15

Funeral Services
Alex Jones  funeral directors & monumental masons 01732 860047
Gardening and landscaping
Hever Landscapes  for all your garden projects  01892 740133
French’s Fencing  gates, automation, fencing 
 supply & fitting  0779 5551436
R. Bennett  hedges, fencing, grass cutting  01732 862971
Sam Thompson tree care, felling, hedge cutting, logs  07747 345815
Health
Emma Darthuy 
Chartered physiotherapist home physio visit, pilates classes  07530 857613
Hever Castle Health and Wellbeing Centre, classes and treatments  01732 651359
Paul Marro  Cognitive Hypnotherapy 
 www.htheraphy.co.uk 01732 808211
Step by Step  foot health practice  07786 038149
Hairdressing
Rosemary’s hairdressing in the comfort of your own home  07813 400393
Home services
Andy Sayers  electrical services  
 maintenance and repairs  01892 740631
Daren Wood Chimney sweep, pots and cowls fitted  01959 564263
Pegrum  fuels, boilers, plumbing,
 solar panels, water/oil tanks 01732 463256
Sure Kill  pest control services  01732 863206
IT
IT Wizard  Computer problems   01732 361234
MR Computing computer repairs in your home, no call out charge  0800 6129534
Local Produce
Allman Butchers  meat & groceries  01732 863214
     or 700288
Printing services
Newgraphic  leaflets, business cards, orders of 
 service, invitations 01732 862 222
Travel, Taxis and bike hire
Country Hire and Go,  electric bike hire and local taxi service     07723054863
Stuart Rieman  luxury passenger car service  01883 715 037
Relyon Cars  local taxi company  01732 863 800
Travel Counsellors  tailor-made travel, leisure & business 
      olivia.wells@travelcounsellors.com 
Venue Hire and Weddings
Chiddingstone Castle  01892 870347 
Falconhurst Weddings  01342 850526
Markbeech Village Hall  01342 850328
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news from the pews

Hever
January is the month of the Grand 
Hever Quiz. It is an excellent fun 
evening. Do come along. See advert 
for tickets.

More than 170 people came to 
Wendy’s last service in St Peter’s. 
The choir sang beautifully and 
Angela Purll not only played but also 
read a lesson. We also celebrated 
Andrew Izod for his stalwart support 
of Wendy and because it was St 
Andrew’s day! The bellringers rang a 
quarter peal in her honour.

We will miss Wendy - but the church 
must go on! Services are being 
taken by kind local clergy while 
the Benefice takes steps towards 
a permanent successor which 
hopefully should not take too long.

We were very saddened by the 
death of Anne Simmonds, a pillar 
of the church and the lead flower 
arranger. Following her funeral on 23 
December there will be an obituary 
next month. 

The bellringers raised the magnificent 
sum of £635 in the Ride and Stride 
last September. Half goes to the Kent 
Churches Trust and half directly to St 
Peter’s. Well done to Ringers/Riders 
and sponsors alike.

We published a notice of a 
safeguarding review regarding past 
cases of concern within the Diocese, 
in the recent pew sheet. If you require 
a copy or any further information, 

or if you wish to raise any issues 
of church related abuse, past or 
present, please contact the Diocese 
of Rochester’s safeguarding team 
on 01634 560000 or the NSPCC 
on 0800 80 20 20 or visit: www.
rochester.anglican.org/safeguarding 

Finally may I wish you all a very 
Happy New Year?

Jane Rosam
Churchwarden

Four Elms
It was with joy and a tinge of sadness 
that St. Paul’s Four Elms bade 
farewell to Wendy as she officiated 
at her last Communion Service on 
the 24th November. We now enter 
our interregnum period where we 
contemplate our way forward and we 
pray we shall be blessed, once again, 
with an incumbent who will seek to 
take on our Parish to lead and to 
care for our spiritual needs. 

During the Advent period in 
December the church may not 
seem very colourful.  We are without 
flowers and although we light the 
Advent candles on each Sunday 
there is no doubt that it is a period of 
reflection, waiting for the celebrations 
of Christmas. However, what a joy 
on Café Christingle Sunday.  Truly 
a family service with children and 
adults enjoying making and holding 
their orange Christingle candles. 
I am always interested to know how 
other people celebrate Christmas.  I 
asked a Swedish friend, Kerstin Jay, 
whether a Swedish Christmas was 
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very different from Four Elms. She tells 
us, “No, Christmas is not too different 
in Sweden. Ham instead of turkey and 
lots of herring and salmon and gravid 
lax, ’smörgårdsbord’, which makes you 
put on a couple of kilos just looking at 
it. Church very early morning Christmas 
Day. Long walk in the cold (often sunny) 
weather. Lots of hats and gloves!” And 
probably a little snow as well. 

Twenty years ago we were looking 
forward to the Millennium celebrations.  
Four Elms had a newly landscaped 
pond area at the centre of the village 
and also four sapling Elm trees, kindly 
donated and planted by Willerby’s of 
Bridge Nurseries. The original elms had 
succumbed to Dutch Elms disease. I 
am pleased to say that the new trees, 
on the edge of the cricket pitch, are still 
in very good shape. Good to have four 
elm trees in Four Elms.  

As we come to the coldest time of the 
year let’s all look out for neighbours 
who may be housebound, cold or 
hungry. 

Christina Hodson
Churchwarden

Markbeech 
Each year, Markbeech’s Christmas 
Bazaar in late November seems to 
kick off the whole festive season, with 
most of the village beavering away 
to contribute, this year for the first 
time organised brilliantly by Andrea 
Brocklehurst. It creates a real buzz 
and from then on we are on that helter 
skelter ride towards Christmas Day. 
Charles is busy rehearsing the choir 
for the carol service, mince pies and 

mulled wine appear at services and 
celebrations. Church linen is laundered 
and brass is polished, (a task made 
somewhat easier this year since the sad 
loss of our spectacular candelabra). The 
church is decorated and many carols 
sung. 

But by the time you read this we will be 
into the New Year and the uncertainties 
of a new government, which rather 
mirrors, if somewhat less contentiously, 
our own new interregnum regime, which 
we hope will be a short one. 

To that end we have been working on 
the Parish Profile which is needed as 
part of the appointment process. I am 
in the midst of putting this together at 
the moment, (delayed by a particularly 
vicious bout of flu), and working on it, 
reading how each Parish sees itself 
and inserting the pictures that say so 
much about our communities, I am 
struck by how much goes on here, and 
how people are prepared to give up 
their time and energy for it. We are very 
blessed.

Coming up in January we have the lively 
parish lunch for January on Tuesday 
7th, 12.30pm at Markbeech village hall 
and the Family Service on the 19th at 
9.15am led by Simon and Susy Braid. 
Please email me at marielou@me.com 
or ring or text 07860 436668, if you can 
come to the lunch and let me know any 
dietary requirements! Young and old, 
you are all, as ever, very welcome.

Marielou Linklater
Churchwarden
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OT Psalm NT Gospel Sunday

05 Jan Isiah 60:1-6 72: 10-15 Ephesians 3: 1-12 Matthew 2:1-12 Epiphany

12 Jan Isiah 42:1-9 29 Acts 10: 34-43 Matthew 3: 
13-17

Baptism of 
Christ

19 Jan Isiah 49:1-7 40: 1-12 1 Corinthians 1: 1-9 John 1:29-42 Epiphany 3

26 Jan Isiah 9:1-4 27: 1,4-12 1 Corinthians 1: 
10-18

Matthew 4: 
12-23

Conversion 
of St Paul

02 Feb Malachi 3:1-5 24: 7-10 Hebrews 2:14-18 Luke 2: 22-40 Candlemass

Date  Lectionary readings January 2020

Services in January 2020
 Services rota

Date Time Church Service Sidesmen
05 Jan

08 Jan
09 Jan

08.00
09.15
11.00
09.30
16.30

Four Elms
Markbeech
Hever
Hever
Hever

Holy Communion (BCP) (SB)
Sung Eucharist (SB)
Parish Communion (SB) 
Morning Prayer
Evening Prayer

Richard Bennett
Liz Kaberry
Sandra Dell & Daryl Roxburgh

12 Jan

15 Jan
16 Jan

09.15
10.30

16.00
09.30
16.30

Markbeech
Four Elms

Hever
Hever
Hever

Sung Eucharist (AP)
Café St Paul (AP)

Evensong (SM)
Morning Prayer
Evening Prayer

Carol Bowern
Christina Hodson 
& Stephen Short
Robin Rouse & Elly Heard

19 Jan

22 Jan
23 Jan

09.15
11.00
09.30
16.30

Markbeech
Hever
Hever
Hever

Family Service (SB)
Parish Communion (SB)
Morning Prayer
Evening Prayer

Wilkinson family
Lisa Cowell & Elly Heard

26 Jan
29 Jan
30 Jan

11.00
09.30
16.30

Four Elms
Hever
Hever

Patronal Service with Inspire (SB)
Morning Prayer
Evening Prayer

Gill Lambert & Richard Bennett

Celebrants Simon Braid(SB), Andrew Procter (AP),Sally Musson (SM)

19

Churchwardens

Hever Jane Rosam 01732 868085

Four Elms Leslie Griggs
Gill Lambert

01732 700428
01732 862976

Markbeech Nicki Talbot
Marielou Linklater

01342 850526
01342 850579

From the register
Funeral
20 November  Pat Humphreys  Hever

Baptism
24 November  White Family  Hever

Readers Intercessions Chalice

Gill Lambert
Pennie Scott & Janey Cooper
Jane Rosam & Daryl Roxburgh

Duncan West
Ana Roxburgh

Gill Lambert
Liz Kaberry
Jane Rosam

Fiona Irens & Ann Bellamy

Elly Heard & Robin Rouse

Nick Irens Nicki Talbot

Alexander Irens
Lisa & Will Cowell

Henry Wilkinson
Elly Heard Jane Rosam

Pat Fletcher & Marian Purll Jill Linden Gill Lambert

Altar Flowers
St. Paul’s Four Elms
5th   Christmas flowers
12th  Christmas flowers
19th  Mrs Lambert
26th  Mrs Lambert
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Where did that go?! 2019 seemed to 
disappear in a flash! We hope you 
all had a lovely Christmas and we 
wish you all a happy and productive 
time in your gardens for 2020.

A quick look back at 2019 for us 
at How Green Nursery and we had 
a great year. We expanded our 
workforce, installed an all singing, 
dancing nursery management system 
that has made our business run more 
efficiently. Our three public open 
weekends were well attended with 
many plants finding new homes and 
heaps of tea and cake consumed! We 
grew for another successful Chelsea 
and we even hosted a sold-out 
film about the garden designer Piet 
Oudolf.

You’ll see a running theme within 
our monthly posts, we are always 
flat out busy! January certainly is no 
exception. You would have thought 
it a quiet month but for a commercial 
nursery we are gearing ourselves up 
for a busy Spring.

One of our first jobs will be to pot up 
Snowdrops (Galanthus nivalis) from ‘in 
the green’ bulbs. They are much more 
reliable than Snowdrops bought as 
dry bulbs. We also have thousands of 
bare root perennials delivered that are 
also potted into containers. Come the 
end of the month the nursery will be 
at capacity.

Most people tend not to think about 
the garden in January, but there are 
plenty of plants to give Winter interest. 

We grow several varieties of Cornus 
(Dogwood) that give fantastic stem 
colour. Cornus alba ‘Sibirica’ have 
bright red stems as do ‘Elegantissima’ 
& ‘Baton Rouge’. ‘Flavarimea’ has 
yellow stems and ‘Midwinter Fire’ & 
‘Winter Flame’ bright orange. Stem 
colour becomes more intense as the 
weather becomes colder. We tend not 
to spend much time in our gardens 
in January, so plant in a position that 
can be seen from the house.

For an amazing vanilla scent 
you cannot beat Sarcococca, an 
evergreen shrub that come in several 
varieties. We stock ‘confusa’ and 
‘hookeriana Purple Stem’. Fully hardy 
and can take a shady position, grow 
near to the house to benefit from the 
delicious scent.

2020 certainly looks exciting as we 
pen these pages! We have made 
the decision not to grow for Chelsea 
Flower Show this year as we have 
won a major contract to grow for 
the next phase of planting at RHS 
Wisley in Surrey. The new ‘Well Being 
Garden’ has been designed by a 
major garden designer called Matt 
Keightley – we are delighted to be 
associated with this project.

We are able to announce our public 
open weekend dates for 2020. They 
are as follows:
Saturday 18th & Sunday 19th April
Saturday 6th & Sunday 7th June
Saturday 5th & Sunday 6th 
September

Simon Sutcliffe
How Green Nursery

gardening



The Link Team

Bridget Harris, Joanna Wade, Paul Houlton 
email: thelink@hever.org

Telephone 01732 700986 (Bridget) Mobile 07958 919 631 (Joanna) 
Address 1 Triangle Cottage, Hever Road, Hever TN8 7NL  

Benefice website threespires.wordpress.com Community website www.hever.org

The views expressed in the articles in this magazine are those of the authors and do not necessarily 
represent those of the editorial team. There is no implied approval or recommendation for any service 

or event advertised in the magazine. 

Copy for the February edition should reach us no later than 15th January 2020
Subscriptions cost £5 pa if delivered by a volunteer. For payment either: a) Send a cheque payable 

to ‘The Link’ with your address to 1 Triangle Cottage, Hever Road, Hever TN8 7NL or b) Make a bank 
transfer or set up a standing order payment to ‘The Link’ at Lloyds a/c 01057697 sort 30-92-92 with 

postcode and surname as reference.

A copy of The Link can be viewed in The Link section of the community website www.hever.org
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Hall Bookings
Four Elms:
Village Hall 
− Mr Leigh 01732 700514 
Parish Rooms 
– John Southworth 01732 700670
Hever 
− Mrs Ryan 01732 864168
Markbeech 
− Mrs Paige 01342 850328

Councils
Kent County Councillor
Peter Lake 07740 701695
Sevenoaks District:
Matthew Dickins 07910 328110
Hever Parish:
Charlotte Cole 01732 865547
clerk@hever.org



Four Elms Farm  
Livery 

•  60x20m floodlit outdoor arena  
– 36x45m indoor arena

•  Solarium/hot/cold washdown
•  Car and lorry parking
•  12’x12’ monarch boxes/rubber matting 

automatic drinkers
•  Club room with oven/microwave/dishwasher
•  Rug washing on site
•  Post and rail fencing
•  Staff living on site – exercise – qualified 

trainer
•  Off road hacking 100 private acres
•  Dressage training with international riders 

and judges
•  Jumping and polework clinics
•  Unaffiliated dressage competitions

Four Elms Farm Livery
Pootings Road

Four Elms
Kent TN8 6PH 

Mobile 07771 634995 or 07730 038747 

 - Dry Carpet Cleaning  
 - Upholstery Cleaning 
 - Tile & Grout Cleaning 
 

  

Zero Dry Time Kent 

CARS EDENBRIDGE50 Y
E

A
R

S

01732 863800
50 Y

E
A

R
S

AVAILABLE 24 HOURS A DAY,
7 DAYS A WEEK ON PRE-BOOKINGS

The Kiosk,
Station Approach,

Edenbridge
TN8 5LP

www.relyoncars.co.uk

PRIVATE HIRE l COURIER SERVICE
AIRPORTS

WEDDINGS l ACCOUNT WORK
MINIBUSES l LUXURY VEHICLES

4-8 SEATERS AVAILABLE l SCHOOL RUNS

DRIVERSWANTED
DRIVERS

WANTED



MARK BEECH NURSERY SCHOOL 
Open Monday – Wednesday – Thursday – Friday 
mornings 9 a.m. – 12.15 p.m.  in the Village Hall 

and Monday and Wednesday afternoons till 3 p.m. 
Lunch Club available each day to 1.30 p.m. 

A warm caring environment for children 2-5 years  
with a beautiful outside play area. 

Vouchers accepted.  Musical Bumps on Friday mornings 
Do come and see us. To arrange a visit please contact: 

Mrs R Jordan (Manager) 07952 823852  
Mrs A Roberts-Cleeve 01342 850403 

 

 

 

 Woodlea 
Craft & Design 

PRESENT PARADISE 
Pottery, silk flowers, 
beautiful lamps, baskets, 
jewellery, stylish wrought iron, 
unusual toys, provencal soaps. 
The choice is enormous including 
many articles featured in glossy 

magazines, yet tucked away in one 
of the prettiest parts of rural Kent. 

Do come to see and browse. 

FOUR ELMS 
EDENBRIDGE, KENT 
01732 700279 

OPEN
FRIDAY & SATURDAY 10am-5pm 
SUNDAY 2pm-5pm 

FULLER’S FEEDS 

 
Need feed for your: 

Poultry, pigs, sheep or goats? 
 

20 kg bags delivered locally 
Competitive prices 

Telephone: Christine on 07909 514024 

or Simon on 07900 965930 

Now taking bookings for 2020





IM
PROVE YOUR HOME

HOME-REARED FREE-RANGE 
PEDIGREE PORK & LAMB 

FALCONHURST ESTATE 
www.falconhurstestate.co.uk 

01342 850526 
Also Gloucester Old Spot weaners for sale 

All Types of Interior & Exterior 

PAINTING & DECORATING
Ray Meades (Speldhurst)  

01892 863548 
Also

General Household Repairs & Maintenance 
Fully Insured 

 

 

XÄÄtËá VâÑvt~xá 
Delicious homemade cupcakes using local free range eggs  

and  organic ingredients wherever possible.  
Our cakes are freshly baked to order ensuring that they taste as good 

as they look! We cater for all occasions: birthdays, weddings, 
corporate events or just because . . . 

Free local delivery 

Contact Alex 07769973426 or at ellascupcakes.net 

M & M WALKER
PAINTING & DECORATING

PROPERTY MAINTENANCE SERVICES

CEILING & ROOFING CONTRACTORS
ARTEXING & PLASTERING

PLUMBING  •  HEATING 
CARPENTRY & JOINERY

Tel: 01732 863 155
Mobs: 077 742 186 84   •   079 004 207 15



 Emma Darthuy BSc PgDip MCSP HPC 
Chartered Physiotherapist 

 
Home physio visits for any 
musculoskeletal problem. 

Pilates Classes and 1-2-1 

physioemma@btinternet.com 
07530 857613   

www.homephysioandpilates.co.uk 
 

07771 925346

Daren Wood
C H I M N E Y  S W E E P

Clean and efficient,
friendly service - pots

and cowls fitted

Telephone: 01959 564263
Mobile: 07885 059023

member of
Independent Affiliation

of Chimney Sweeps

M: 07836 256146
P: 01892 740631
E:  info@andysayerselectrical.co.uk
W: www.andysayerselectrical.co.uk

PPART
Electrical Safety

• Installations, Rewires, Board Upgrades
• Fault Finding, Maintenance, Repairs
• Inspection & testing Reports
• Portable Appliance Testing (PAT)
• Qualified to BS7671 2008 17th Edition
• Building Regulations part P Compliant
• Prompt, Reliable & Competitive Rates

Electricity in safe hands
Domestic & Commercial

Sayers A7 Advert.qxp_Layout 1  03/01/2014  13:07  Page 1

Painting and
Decorating

Services

clareelizabeth100@gmail.com

Clare Elizabeth

0777 532 8781

Reliable
Local 

Friendly



We are a holistic, fully equipped Pilates studio offering a range of prestigious 
and bespoke Pilates, Yoga and Somatics based in our lovely studios in Blackham

•	  First Class FREE  Call to book

•	  Small class numbers

•	  Morning, evening and weekend classes

•	  Beginners welcome

•	  Meditation and mindfulness

•	  Knowledgeable and experienced teachers who really care

•	  Specialist in rehabilitation and common back pain

•	  Healing therapies including hot/cold stone massage 
 and cranial sacral work

WWW.TONISPILATES.CO.UK                01892 711 197

RELIEVE ACHES AND PAINS
GET STRONGER 
MOVE BETTER

painting& 
decorating

jem pickardby

07850 371558   
01732 863062

competitive prices
free estimates & consultations

interior & exterior

highest quality guaranteed
expert & friendly service

fully insured

jempickard@btinternet.com

www.jempickardpainting 
decorating.co.uk

www.facebook.com/ 
jempickardpaintingdecorating



Telephone: 07778 440644
Email: moss@gmjoinery.com

www.gmjoinery.com

Established 
Since 1981

JOINERS & BUILDERS LTD
LOFT CONVERSIONS, EXTENSIONS

TIMBER FRAME BUILDINGS & BESPOKE JOINERY

HOUSECLEANS 
 

Weekly, monthly or just when you need a bit of extra help, 
We will clean your house to the highest standard, do your ironing 

and make up your beds. 
Only the best quality products used – Eco friendly products available. 

 
Moving house?  

We can clean before you move in or after you move out. 
 

For more details call 
01959 549 480 
07706 868 772 

 
ENJOY LIFE – LEAVE THE CLEANING TO US! 

(And we’re happy to walk the dog and feed the cat too) 

01959 532 223
07706 868 772

Step by Step provides a highly professional foot care service,
which is fully mobile, attending to all your foot care needs

within the comfort of your own home.

Member of British Association of Foot Health Professionals

For an appointment or more information telephone:
07786 038149 – Michelle Hogan MCFHP

 B/W version for CN publication

Colour version for website

Foot Health Practice

Original version received

Step by Step provides a highly professional foot care service,
which is fully mobile, attending to all your foot care needs

within the comfort of your own home.

Member of British Association of Foot Health Professionals

For an appointment or more information telephone:
07786 038149 – Michelle Hogan MCFHP

Foot Health Practice



Conversions, extensions, listed buildings, joinery, plumbing and heating, 
kitchens and bathrooms, electrical, roofing, 

maintenance and repairs and decorating.  
Covering all  types of building work.

 
OLD MILL YARD, HIGH STREET, COWDEN, KENT, TN8 7JJ 

TEL 01342 850559    FAX 01342 850981    EMAIL COLIN@WSMITHERS.CO.UK  
     WWW.WSMITHERSANDSONS.CO.UK  

Conversions, extensions, listed buildings, joinery, plumbing and heating, kitchens and  
bathrooms, electrical, roofing, maintenance and repairs and decorating.  Covering all 

 types of building work. 
 

OLD MILL YARD, HIGH STREET, COWDEN, KENT, TN8 7JJ
TEL 01342 850559       FAX 01342 850981 

EMAIL COLIN@WSMITHERS.CO.UK
WWW.WSMITHERSANDSONS.CO.UK

W. SMITHERS & SONS
EST. 1955

ALBOURNE ROOFING

Slating / Tiling / Flat Roofing

All Maintenance & Repairs 
& Property Renovations

For Free Estimates & Advice from 
City and Guilds Qualified Tradesmen

T: 01732 700 353
M: 07767 893 772

● Domestic ● Commercial ● Industrial
Roofing Contractors

2192-The-Waterside-2019-Chiddingstone-210x148mm-Ad-AW.indd   1 25/11/2019   10:40

Located at Hever Castle Golf & Wellbeing
T: 01732 701017  |  E: waterside@hevercastle.co.uk



www.frenchsfencing.com

Contact us on
07795551436

• Free no obligation quote
• Gates and gate automation
• Fencing supplied and  tted
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● UK designed and built  
Fat Tyres, Retro and super comfort for 
touring beautiful Kent, Surrey and Sussex

● Pedal Assist System for motorised speeds up 
to 15.5 mph 

● Travel up to 40 miles on one charge 
● Half | full day |2 or 3 day hire 
● Safety and security equipment, maps and 

route planning included (charger on 
request)

● Gift Vouchers for Experience Days
● E-Bike sales

PRIVATE HIRE | ELECTRIC BIKE HIRE & SALES

Country Hire and GoCountry Hire and Go

Email:countryhireandgo@outlook.com
Website: www.countryhireandgo.com
|Call: 07723 054863 

WE DELIVER & COLLECT OUR UNIQUE E-
BIKE TO YOUR LOCATION

NO JOURNEY TOO SHORT OR RURAL 
FOR OUR LOCAL CARS  

AIRPORTS | EVENTS | SCHOOL | APPOINTMENTS | 
SHOPPING| NIGHTS OUT | ALL DAY EXCURSIONS

● Female Drivers Available 
● Personalised Travel
● Luxury 4 Passenger Vehicles
● Friendly & Professional 
● Great prices, no late night fees, 24 hour, 7 days

 a week (*subject to availability)



Felling - Reductions - Thinning - Stump Grinding
Hedge Cutting - Seasoned Logs

Telephone:01342 850265 / 07747 345815
Email: samthompsontreecare@gmail.com

Sam Thompson
Tree Care

A warm caring environment 
for children 2-5 years with a 
beautiful outside play area. 

Open Monday, Wednesday, 
Thursday, Friday mornings 9am 
to 12.15pm in the Village Hall 
and Monday and Wednesday 

afternoons until 3pm. Lunch 
Club available each day to 
1.30pm. Do come and see 

us. To arrange a visit please 
contact:
Mrs Ann Roberts-Cleeve  
 01342 850403

Manager: Miss Fiona Baxter        
School: 07722497657

Home: 07826011880Established 1965



Markbeech village hall

To book please contact Mrs Paige at mbvh1924@gmail.com 
or on 01342 850328 • www.markbeechvillagehall.org.uk

Ideal for weddings and garden parties
• A beautiful rural setting

• Large and secure garden

• Capacity to seat up to 110 guests

• Fully functioning kitchen

•Great transport links

• Reasonable rates

T: 01342 889 660
M: 07970 762 529

Holidays
by

Olivia Wells

E:olivia.wells@travelcounsellors.com

• Tailor-made Travel
• 100% Financial Protection
• Family Holidays, Cruise, Ski, 

Honeymoons, Adventure, Luxury, 
Group Tours, Business Travel

• Transfers, Car Hire, Airport Parking
• 24hr Duty Office

T. Allman
Butchers Limited
High Class Family Butcher

49 High Street, Edenbridge  
Tel: 01732 863214

Home-killed meat
Free local delivery

YOUR LOCAL BUTCHER



Please call (01892) 871139
Email: david.james@dajames.com

Accountancy Service
Local, Professional and Friendly

Accounts
Payroll/PAYE

Self Assessment tax returns
VAT

Book-keeping
Accounting/Consultancy advice
No matter how big or small, with over 
20 years' experience, I can provide you 

with a local service tailored to your needs.

David James
9 Dukes Meadow

Chiddingstone Causeway
Tonbridge,  TN11 8LW

Hever Castle Golf and Wellbeing
01732 651 359

www.heverhealth.com 
info@heverhealth.com

Treatments include:
Physiotherapy

Osteopathy
Massage (Sports, Pregnancy, Hot Stone

and Bamboo)
Reflexology
Nutrition
Facials 

 
Studio Classes:

Yoga, Paracise™, Pilates, Pulseroll and
Legs, Bums and Tums  

Open to all, no membership necessary. 



 

Unit 12, Gaza Trading Estate, Hildenborough, Kent TN11 8PL 

01732 463256 

SALES SERVICING 

AGA REFURBISHMENT 

RANGE COOKERS BOILERS 

WOOD STOVES SOLAR PANELS 

UNDERFLOOR HEATING 

GROUND & AIR SOURCE HEAT PUMPS HOT WATER CYLINDERS 

PLUMBING 

WATER TANKS OIL TANKS 

office@pegrum.net 

GAS LPG OIL SOLID FUEL 
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FALCONHURST CRICKET CLUB, MARKBEECH 
www.falconhurstcc.co.uk 

The Club was founded in 1854 and cricket has been played here ever since. If 
you are looking for a friendly cricket club to play for – all ages and abilities 
welcomed – please contact Club Captain Rob McAllister:  

07884 483855 or email: captain@falconhurstcc.co.uk. 

There are also training sessions and matches for under-11 cricketers, please 
contact Youth Coach Brian Adcock to register an interest:  

brian.adcock@matrix.gb.com 

Accountancy Service 
Local, Professional and Friendly 

Accounts 
Payroll/PAYE 

Self Assessment tax returns 

VAT 
Book keeping 

Accounting/Consultancy advice 

No matter how big or small, with over 20 years’ experience, I can 
provide you with a local service tailored to your needs. 

Please call 01892 871139 or 07926 379522 
Email: david.james@dajames.com 

David James 
9 Dukes Meadow, Chiddingstone Causeway, 

Tonbridge, TN11 8LW 

 

 Domestic    Commercial    Industrial 

 
Slating/ Tiling/ Flat Roofing 

All Maintenance & Repairs & Property 
Renovations

For Free Estimates & Advice from City and Guilds Qualified Tradesmen 

T: 01732 700353 
M: 07767 893 772 

The Club was founded in 1854 and cricket has been played here ever since. 
If you are looking for a friendly cricket club to play for – all ages and abilities
welcomed – please contact Club Secretary Tom Churton:

07734 311 716 or churtont@gmail.com

There are also training sessions and matches for youth cricketers; please 
contact Youth Coach Paul Stephens to register an interest

on 07879 605 173

Lorna Galbraith Hairdressing
All aspects of hairdressing carried out in the comfort of your own home.

L’Oreal and Vidal Sassoon trained, with over 27 years' experience.
07989 587 931             01732 700 397



HEVER LANDSCAPES ltd 
We offer year-round garden 
management, regular maintenance or a 
one-off garden tidy/clearance. Grass 
cutting, lawn care, hedge-cutting, leaf 
clearing and jet-washing patios. 
Construction of vegetable patches, 
chicken runs, compost bins.  
Commercial contracts. 

We also offer complete landscaping 
projects, such as patios, retaining 
walls, all types of fencing, planting 

schemes, re-seeding and turfing, 
water features, wooden garden 

structures, tree surgery, hedge laying  
and woodland clearance. 

please phone Karl on 
01892 870520 or 07909 916909 

Est. 1997                   www.heverlandscapes.co.uk 

 
 

01892 740133 or 07909 916909

TEL: 01342 850888

THE ONE STOP SHOP FOR GARDENS, ESTATES, 
SMALLHOLDINGS, EQUESTRIAN, GOLF COURSES & MORE

WILDERNESS FARM

MARK BEECH

EDENBRIDGE

KENT TN8 7LP

LEPPARDS

SALES,SERVICE & PARTS
BEING ONLY AN EMAIL/PHONE CALL AWAY

WE ARE WILLING TO ADVISE, SOURCE 
& HELP

info@leppards.com www.leppards.com

☎
EDENBRIDGE 862971

R. BENNETT
HEDGE LAYING

FENCING
MOBILE SAW BENCH
HEDGE TRIMMING

GRASS CUTTING
ROTAVATING

CONSERVATION WORK
UNDERTAKEN



E-mail: causewayjoinery.aol.com
www.causewayjoinery.co.uk

Tel: 01342 850170

Manufacturers of bespoke joinery to the trade and public
for over 35 years

Windows
Doors
Entrance Screens
Staircases
Kitchens

Bi-Folding Door Sets
Stable Doors

Pairs of Doors
Home Media Units
Orangery Joinery

Wine Stores
Bedroom units/

Dressing Rooms
Free Standing or
Built in furniture

MRS S F CARROLL 
M.Ch.S

REGISTERED 
CHIROPODIST/

PODIATRIST 

VISITING PRACTICE 

CHIDDINGSTONE 
HOATH 

Tel: (01342) 850426 

RATS! MICE! COCKROACHES! 
MOLES! SQUIRRELS! 

SURE KILL 

 

Marlpit Hill, Edenbridge, TN8 6JG 
Tel: 01732 863206 

Mobile: 07831 300947 

WASPS! FLEAS! MOTHS! ANTS! 

PEST CONTROL  
 SERVICE 

       Member of NPTA 

CHARTWELL  
the family home of Sir Winston 

Churchill, near Westerham

QUEBEC HOUSE 
Westerham, a charming village 

house, the childhood home 
of General Wolfe 

EMMETTS GARDEN 
the Garden at the top of the Weald, 

near Ide Hill 

All welcome visitors from 
near and far and are 

OPEN MARCH TO NOVEMBER 2012 

NATIONAL TRUST 

   * Chartwell the house is open from 
 10 March to 4 November, Wed−Sun 
 plus Bank Holidays, also Tues in 
 July and August.  
 The gardens, shop, restaurant, 
 studio and exhibition are open every 
 day from 10 March 2012 except 
 Christmas Eve and Christmas Day. 
 Car park open everyday for 
 countryside walks except 
 Christmas Eve and Christmas Day. 

* Quebec House  open Wed to Sun, 
 10 March to 4 November plus Bank 
 Holidays. 

   * Emmetts Garden  open Sat –Wed, 
 10 March to 4 November plus Bank 
 Holidays and Good Friday. 

For full details of opening times and events in 2012, please call:  

Chartwell, Mapleton Road, Westerham. TN16 1PS 
Telephone: (01732) 868381 

Email: chartwell@nationaltrust.org.uk 

BUILDING CONTRACTORS 
Established in 1955 

Members of the National Federation of Builders 
 

Listed Buildings, Conversions,
Extensions, Maintenance

& Repairs
 

W SMITHERS & SONS LTD 
Old Mill Yard  Telephone: 01342 850559 
Cowden Fax: 01342 850981 
Edenbridge Email: colin@wsmithers.co.uk 
Kent TN8 7JJ Website: www.wsmithersandsons.co.uk 

BSC QUALIFIED IN ANIMAL BEHAVIOUR, INSURED AND DBS CHECKED.BSC QUALIFIED IN ANIMAL BEHAVIOUR, INSURED AND DBS CHECKED.
•	 DOG WALKING (NAUGHTY OR SHY DOGS WELCOME)
•	 HOUSE SITTING
•	 PET SITTING (EXPERIENCE WITH FAMILY PETS, 

	  FARM ANIMALS AND EXOTICS)
•	 HOME VISITS WHEN YOU’RE AWAY

FOR MORE INFORMATION & TO BOOK IN YOUR PET CONTACT
KATIE ON 07768 614 577 OR YAPPYDAYSINFO@GMAIL.COM

DOG GROOMING
 Fully Insured

 Free Consultations
 City and Guilds Qualified 
 Dematting  Grooming 
 Bathing  Styling

 Nail Clipping  Hand Stripping 
 Canine dental care using the latest 

technology.
Competitive pricing dependent on size, 

breed and coat type.
Discounted Rate for Puppies!

All breeds and temperament considered.
Call Chris: 01892 740170

07736 484184
setters4me1@gmail.com



FUNERAL PLANS FROM

Alex     Jones
Independent Family Funeral Directors

One of the few remaining family-owned, truly independent funeral directors in the area

Peace of mind for you and your family 

Specify your wishes in advance 

Protection against rising funeral costs 

A range of flexible payment options 

Arrange the send off you want

Alex Jones Funeral Directors
29-31 High Street
Edenbridge
TN8 5AD

01732 860047
www.alexjonesfuneraldirectors.co.uk

We also have funeral homes in; 
Lingfield: 01342 832534
Forest Row: 01342 822399 
Oxted: 01883 730383

£40 M&S 
vouchers 

with every 
plan

Vouchers distributed 30 days after your plan is taken out – contact us for full details.



January diary

20 Dec  Nine Lessons and Carols, St Peter’s Hever 7pm
20 Dec   Hever Carol Supper, Hever Village hall,    8.15pm
20 and 21 Dec CHAPS presents Oh my Lord!, a farce 

 at Chiddingstone Causeway Hall   7.30 for 8pm
22 Dec  Carols at St Paul’s, Four Elms   3pm
22 Dec  Carols at the pub, Kentish Horse, Markbeech  5pm
24 Dec  Crib service, St Peter’s Hever,   4pm
24 Dec Midnight Mass, Hever,   11.30pm
26 Dec Boxing Day Meet, Chiddingstone Castle   11 am
4 Jan Men’s Breakfast, Markbeech Village Hall  8.30am
7 Jan  New Year Lunch, Markbeech Village Hall        12.30pm
8 Jan  HRA talk by SDC planning enforcement officer, Hever Village Hall  7pm
9 Jan  Hever parish lunch, Hever Village Hall,   12 for 12.30
10 Jan  Film Club, The Wife, Hever Castle Golf Club  7pm
21 Jan Hever Parish Council meeting, Markbeech Village Hall  7pm
25 Jan  Organic Vegan cookery course at Bore Place  10am - 4pm
25 Jan  Grand Hever Quiz, Hever Castle,   7 for 7.30
28 Jan ‘ A Scotland Yard Detective’s Anecdotal Stories of Major Crimes’ 
 U3A talk, Crockham Hill Village Hall   2 – 4pm
2 Feb  “Edenbridge and the London Foundling Hospital in the 18th century”

 Eden Valley Museum
7 Feb  Film Club, Letter to Brezhnev, Hever Castle Golf Club  7pm
8 Feb  Ladies’s breakfast Markbeech Village Hall  9am
12 Feb  Cooking course Frugal Feasts Bore Place 10am - 4pm
13 Feb  Hever parish lunch, Hever Village Hall,   12 for 12.30
29 Feb  Penshurst Choral Society Concert, Penshurst church  7.30pm
6 Mar  Film Club, Finding their Feet, Hever Castle Gold Club  7pm
17 Mar  Hever Parish Council meeting, Hever Village Hall  7.30pm


